OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

December 1, 2016

TIME:

10:20A.M.-12:20 P.M.
PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,



3rd Floor Conference Room-Financial Regulation, Baltimore, Maryland  20102

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:12 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT;

Frank Porter, Acting Chair

Yvonne Fisher
Nicholas Farano

Andrew Linthicum
Walter Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Kaija Dallessandro
Clayton Hashimoto
Erich March

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Acting Executive Director/ Investigator

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide
Olusegun (Victor) Sokoya – Financial Compliance Administrator
Jessica Carter – Assistant Attorney General, Principal Counsel
VISITORS: 
Chris Hough – Mt. Olivet Cemetery

Craig Huff – President, MOCO Liaison, MCFCA
Ron Pearcey – Mt. Olivet Cemetery
MINUTES:

The Minutes from the October 27, 2016 meeting were approved.
HOUSEKEEPING:
Acting Director Rappazzo briefly introduced Jessica Carter, the Assistant Attorney General, and Principal Counsel that has taken over for the recently retired Paulette Wirsching, until a permanent replacement is appointed.  Ms. Carter spoke briefly on her position with the department.

Acting Director Rappazzo introduced two guests that are from Mt. Olivet Cemetery, Mr. Ron Pearcey and Mr. Chris Hough.  Another guest is from Moreland Memorial Park Cemetery, Mr. Craig Huff.  
Chair Porter read a Thank You card from the former Assistant Attorney General, Paulette Wishing.  
ACTING DIRECTOR’S REPORT/ INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:

There may be a tentative meeting in August 2017, just in case an earlier meeting is cancelled due to inclement weather.  Parking passes should be mailed to all members before the next meeting.  There was a list of committees that were e-mailed to council members prior to this meeting.  A brief description of each committee was given to new council members in order for the new council members to understand the committees a little better.  Ms. Rappazzo would like the OCO to be able to interface with Vital Records and other state agencies, to assist with complaints and inquiries. In the past, this Office had to obtain a subpoena for Vital Records to release information to the Office of Cemetery Oversight.  Mr. Sokoya suggested the Outreach Committee should look into obtaining contacts at each of different state agencies. Ms. Rappazzo would like council members to volunteer to be on committees.  The committees are as follows: 
· Abandon Cemetery-Task Force

· Outreach Committee

· Record keeping Committee

· Financial Reporting Analyst Committee

There was some brief discussion regarding a cemetery that is dual licensed and if there is a report that counted all of the cemetery licenses correctly.   
A suggestion was made to have OCO’s computer system, show if a cemetery has a crematory on their property.  A list of crematories should be available to OCO and to BOM showing each crematory being licensed with OCO or BOM so that each office will know which crematories are licensed. 

OCO has received a few calls regarding family cemeteries in backyards of homes and has been referring them to the Office of Zoning and Planning.  A suggestion was made to have OCO do some outreach to other organizations in the death care industry to tackle a solution for abandoned cemeteries.   Acting Director Rappazzo has a meeting scheduled with Ms. Ruth Ann Arty with BOM to update the pamphlet created previously by OCO and BOM.  Besides the pamphlet, another way to contact consumers would be by way of an e-newsletter and/or to go to senior centers.

Recordkeeping needs to be reviewed with businesses.  Some smaller companies still are using paper for recordkeeping and have not yet been computerized.  OCO is not going to tell companies how to do their recordkeeping but wants to make sure the records are complete and up to standard, i.e., knowledge of where plots are and who is buried there, are the records in a safe and accessible place if needed in an emergency, and what is the off-site plan for recordkeeping in case of a disaster.  There were several ideas that were briefly discussed in regards to recordkeeping for cemeteries and burial goods businesses. The Coalition to Protect Maryland Burial Sites could be of some assistance with finding where loved ones are buried.  

OCO will take information from Advisory Council members if they know of any cemeteries or burial goods businesses (monument dealers) that are doing business that are not licensed with OCO.   

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Regulations are scheduled to be put through on Tuesday.  The regulation regarding the conduct question referring to a felon have been taken off of all of the department’s applications, and the regulation regarding the Certificate of Good Standing from the Department of Assessments and Taxation have been revised.  Instead of companies submitting the certificates, OCO will be able to go on to a website to see if companies are in good standing.   
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Rappazzo and Mr. Sokoya’s will both be going out in the field to complete inspections/audits together.  There is a letter of intent that will be used to coordinate with the Responsible Party to get information together for the OCO prior to the inspection/audit visit.  Items such as contracts, forms, and documents, will need to be available by the cemetery for the visit.  In mid- January, Ms. Rappazzo plans to visit two cemeteries each week (weather permitting) for inspections audits.  There is a check list that OCO will be working from.  Each cemetery should expect an inspection visit from OCO once every two years.  Cemeteries will be getting a grade on the inspections/audits. There will be a set number of days for companies to correct a poor grading.     

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

None.
NEW BUSINESS:

The next Advisory Council meeting will be held on January 26, 2017.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS AND CONCERNS:

Ms. Rappazzo would like for Chris Hough to put a presentation together to present to the Advisory Council.  Ron Pearcey and Chris Hough are going to attend a 75 year Pearl Harbor ceremony on December 7, 2016 at 3:00 p.m.  On December 10, 2016, there will be a Museums Candlelight Ceremony in Frederick, Maryland.   
Mr. Huff stated there is no new legislation from Maryland Cemetery, Funeral and Cremation Association.  Amy Shimp is the new President of that organization.

ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 11:30 p.m.
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